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AGENDA 
 
Meeting: Tidworth Area Board 

Place: Chute Village Hall, Malthouse Lane, Chute Standen, Andover  
SP11 9EE 
 

Date: Monday 12 September 2022 

Time: 7.00 pm 

 
 

 
Including the Parishes of Chute, Chute Forest, Collingbourne Ducis, Collingbourne 

Kingston, Everleigh, Ludgershall, Tidworth 
 

 
The Area Board welcomes and invites contributions from members of the public. 
The chairman will try to ensure that everyone who wishes to speak will have the 

opportunity to do so 
 

 If you have any requirements that would make your attendance at the meeting easier, please 
contact your Democratic Services Officer 

 
 

 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Kevin Fielding (Democratic Services 

Officer), direct line 01249 706612 or email kevin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 

All the papers connected with this meeting are available on the Council’s website at 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 713114 / 713115 

 

 
Wiltshire Councillors 

 
                  Cllr Chris Williams - Ludgershall North and Rural (Chairman) 
                           Cllr Mark Connolly - Tidworth North and West 
                    Cllr Tony Pickernell - Tidworth East & Ludgershall South 
 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast. At the 
start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 

recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for training purposes 
within the Council. 

 
By submitting a statement or question for an online meeting you are consenting that you 

will be recorded presenting this, or this may be presented by an officer during the 
meeting, and will be available on the public record. The meeting may also be recorded 

by the press or members of the public. 
 

Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 
Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 

from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 
accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 

relation to any such claims or liabilities. 
 

Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here. 

 
 

Public Participation 
 

Please see the agenda list on following pages for details of deadlines for submission of 
questions and statements for this meeting. 

 
For extended details on meeting procedure, submission and scope of questions and 

other matters, please consult Part 4 of the council’s constitution. 
 

The full constitution can be found at this link. 
 

For assistance on these and other matters please contact the officer named above for 
details 

 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2FecCatDisplay.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D14031&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=tgq%2B75eqKuPDwzwOo%2BRqU%2FLEEQ0ORz31mA2irGc07Mw%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Fecsddisplayclassic.aspx%3Fname%3Dpart4rulesofprocedurecouncil%26id%3D630%26rpid%3D24804339%26path%3D13386&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=dYUgbzCKyoh6zLt%2BWs%2F%2B6%2BZcyNNeW%2BN%2BagqSpoOeFaY%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Feccatdisplayclassic.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D13386%26path%3D0&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=VAosAsVP2frvb%2FDFxP34NHzWIUH60iC2lObaISYA3Pk%3D&reserved=0
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Items to be considered Time 

1   Chairman's Welcome, Announcements and Introductions 
(Pages 1 - 10) 

7:00pm 

 Chairman’s Announcements: 
 

 Electric Vehicle Charging Points webinar - Wednesday 14 
September 2022  

 

 Annual Canvass 
 

 Update from BANES, Swindon and Wiltshire Integrated Care 
Board - July 2022 
 

 Engagement and Partnership Team Structure  
 

 Post 16 Skills and Participation Offer 

  

 

2   Apologies for Absence  
 

 

3   Declarations of Interest   

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations 
granted by the Standards Committee 
 

 

4   Minutes (Pages 11 - 20)  

 To confirm the minutes of the meetings held on Monday 30 May 
2022 and Monday 13 June 2022 
 

 

5   Police Update   

 Inspector Tina Osborn – Wiltshire Police 
 

 

6   Fire and Rescue Update   

 Station Manager Simon Todd – Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and Rescue 
Service 
 
Link to the latest video update. The video summarises some of the 
notable incidents that Fire & Rescue Service have attended, and the 
good work being achieved across the Service in the last three 

months.  

  

Public video: https://youtu.be/4AFZoVIszBQ   

 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fyoutu.be%2F4AFZoVIszBQ&data=05%7C01%7CLisa.Pullin%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C51ca80698bc846f53f1508da55dbd349%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637916699870994877%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Isfpzh6i%2BRcF8gLhXa2W7O1UdlRIeArQzs2Cc%2FtqX8s%3D&reserved=0
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7   Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) 
Update (Pages 21 - 38) 

 

 Cllr Mark Connolly 
 

 To agree the notes of the 25 July 2022 meeting 
 

 

8   Introduction to Strategic Engagement and Partnership Manager   

 Graeme Morrison 
 

 

9   Partner Updates (Pages 39 - 54) 
 

 

10   Community Area Grants   

 To determine any applications for Community Area Grants. 
 
Grant application packs for the Community Area Grants Scheme 
are available from the Community Area Manager or electronically at: 
 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboar
dscommunitygrantsscheme.htm 
 

 

11   Future Meeting Dates   

  Monday 21 November 2022  

 

 Monday 20 March 2023 

  

 

12   Close  9:00pm 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboardscommunitygrantsscheme.htm
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/areaboards/areaboardscommunitygrantsscheme.htm


Electric Vehicle Charging Points webinar 
 
When: Wednesday 14th September 2022 at 5.30pm on Microsoft Teams 
 
An opportunity to learn more about Wiltshire Council’s approach to electric vehicle (EV) charging 
infrastructure 
 

• Current EV charging infrastructure plan  

• Next EV strategy 

• Grants and the Office of Low Emissions Vehicles (OLEV) process  

• An opportunity to ask questions and understand how to overcome any barriers  
 
Please email climate@wiltshire.gov.uk to book a place on the webinar and receive the link 
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Service: Electoral Services 

Date prepared:  20 June 2022 

Further enquiries to: Caroline Rudland Head of Electoral Services 

Direct contact: elections@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

Each year the statutory Annual Canvass process takes place between June - November.  This is an 
audit to ensure the electoral register is accurate and all those people entitled to vote are registered. 

Forms will be sent to all properties in July.  We encourage everyone to check the information is correct 
and use the contact details on the form to update their details as appropriate, preferable by using the 
online or telephone service as this is a quicker and efficient option. 

Some households will be required to respond where other households only need to if there is a change 
in the information shown on the form.  Full details will be explained on the form. 

If you can disseminate the information within your parishes, and encourage households to respond as 
soon as possible, it will save further reminders being sent. 

The final process for those households that do not respond to the initial and reminder form, is to employ 
canvassers to door knock to encourage a response.  This will take place during September. 

However, hopefully the number of properties to door knock can be significantly reduced if households 
respond to the forms so, please encourage your communities to do so. 

 

 

 

 

 

Area Board Briefing Note – Annual Canvass 
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Update for Wiltshire Area Boards 
 
August 2022 
 

Winter Planning 
 

As our System continues to experience unrelenting demand challenges and 
operational pressures, we are continuing to work with our partners to deliver existing 
demand management and capacity improvement plans. We are monitoring the 
impact of these plans at both a System and Place level and will take the learning into 
the development of our plans for the coming winter. One important aspect of our 
future plans is the delivery of a Virtual Ward model. Virtual Wards allow patients to 
get the care they need at home safely and conveniently, rather than being in 
hospital. 
 
Fiona Slevin-Brown, Wiltshire Place Director, is providing Executive leadership 
across the BSW programme to enable successful roll out of this programme across 
all three Places.  
 
In addition, our winter plans will encompass the continuation of additional bed 
capacity to support wider adoption of discharge to assess. Further work to support 
the timely discharge of patients out of hospital will continue with specific focus on 
securing additional domiciliary care provision in South Wiltshire. This will contribute 
to the much needed capacity required to help with the expected challenges for this 
coming winter period.  
 

Primary Care Update 
 
In March 2022 NHS England published ‘Enhanced Access for General Practice’ 
guidelines, the aim is to improve access to GP services outside of core hours.  
 
The new service which goes live from 1st October 2022 will provide more 
appointments for patients between the hours of 6.30pm – 8pm Monday to Friday, 
and 9am to 5pm on Saturdays.  Details on how this will be delivered at a Primary 
Care Network and practice level will be communicated directly with local registered 
patients in the coming weeks. 

 
Connecting with our Communities (CWOC) 
 
The Wiltshire Integrated Care Alliance CWOC work stream is focused on 
empowering our communities and ensuring their voices are heard through the design 
and delivery of the work of the Alliance, paying particular attention to inclusion of our 
most vulnerable and marginalised residents. This workstream will be informed by the 
latest NHSE guidance outlining the revised legal responsibilities for statutory NHS 
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organisations https://www.england.nhs.uk/publication/working-in-partnership-with-
people-and-communities-statutory-guidance/ 
 
A CWOC away day is organised for the 30th August at County Hall, with invites being 
extended to representatives of the Wiltshire VCSE, and local statutory partners.  The 
purpose of the away day is to work towards strong community engagement, 
including the planning of listening events within various communities within the 
Wiltshire footprint.  
 

Dr Amanda Webb appointed to Chief Medical Officer 
 
Amanda has served as Swindon Locality Clinical Chair for BSW since 1 April 2020 
having previously been a member of the Governing Body of Swindon CCG and 
Clinical Director for the Brunel 1 Primary Care Network. 
 
She is dedicated to improving population health and wellbeing and to addressing 
inequities in health and life opportunity for the people of BSW. Amanda has a 
particular interest in workforce retention and career development and founded the 
national Phoenix GP Programme. 
 
Amanda trained at both Cambridge and Oxford University, before qualifying as a GP 
in 2012 and joining Westrop Medical Practice in 2014 with specialist clinical interests 
in paediatrics and women's health. 
 
The process of appointing a Wiltshire Health Care Professional Lead Role is 
underway, and details of the successful candidate will be shared when appointed.  
 

Keep up to date 
 
Those wanting to keep up to date with developments with the BSW Integrated Care 
System can sign up to receive The Triangle - a monthly newsletter about the work of 
BSW Together. The public facing publication contains a mix of news and updates 
showing how the BSW ICS is working to improve the health and wellbeing of local 
people, tackle health and care inequalities and improve services for everyone. 
A sign-up form is available here https://bswtogether.org.uk/news-events/the-triangle/ 
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Service :   Leisure, Culture and Communities      

Further Enquiries to: Rhys Schell, Service Manager, Engagement and Partnerships 

Date Prepared:  22/08/2022 

Direct contact:   rhys.schell@wiltshire.gov.uk   
 

Engagement and Partnerships Team 
 
The new staffing structure for the Engagement and Partnerships team comes into place from  
1 September and introduces three officer levels of support to local communities and Area Boards. 
Officers will work collaboratively across community areas, however, locally named contacts remain 
available for Councillors, partners and residents to directly engage with. The service will work with 
communities in an innovative and proactive way and empower them to do even more for 
themselves and to deliver to the Wiltshire Council Business Plan. A brief overview of the respective 
duties are set out below.  
 

• Strategic Engagement and Partnerships Manager 
 
The six Strategic Engagement and Partnership Managers (SEPMs) will hold overall responsibility for 
Area Board delivery and the development of the local Area Board work plan in conjunction with the 
local Councillors. The SEPMs are the main points of contact for local Councillors, strategic partners, 
community volunteers and leaders. Each SEPM will lead an organisational theme, which includes 
children and young people, equality, diversity and inclusion, the environment, economic regeneration 
and older and vulnerable adults, however, this is not an exhaustive list and will be reviewed regularly. 
The SEPMs will drive this area forwards across communities and develop exciting link ups between 
council services and the community to provide excellent information, insight and evidence sharing 
between parties.   
 

• Area Board Delivery Officer 
 
Three dedicated officers that facilitate and support Area Board delivery in an innovative way. The 
delivery officers will build exceptional relationships with the voluntary and community sector and 
other key local partners to facilitate projects and initiatives that support the objectives of the Area 
Board work plans. They will be actively involved in Area Board business meetings, engagement 
activities, events and working groups to deliver exceptional local and organisational outcomes.  

 

• Area Board Support Officer  
 
Three Area Board Support Officers will oversee and effectively implement all grant funding 
processes. This includes eligibility assessment, reporting, payments, impact analysis, budget 
monitoring and audit. The Area Board Support Officers will collate and assess data on behalf of the 
team, facilitate regular communication through online platforms such as Our Community Matters and 
respond to resident enquiries. They report to the Strategic Engagement and Partnership Managers. 

Briefing Note 

 Engagement and Partnerships Team 
Structure  

August 2022 
 

 

 

Page 7

mailto:rhys.schell@wiltshire.gov.uk


 

 

Structure Visual 

 

 The post holders are as follows: 
 

• Andrew Jack, (01225 713109 or andrew.jack@wiltshire.gov.uk) Strategic Engagement and 
Partnerships Manager - Malmesbury, Marlborough, Royal Wootton Bassett and Cricklade 

• Ros Griffiths, (01225 718372 or ros.griffiths@wiltshire.gov.uk) Strategic Engagement and 
Partnerships Manager - Corsham, Chippenham and Calne 

• Liam Cripps, (01225 713143 or liam.cripps@wiltshire.gov.uk) Strategic Engagement and 
Partnerships Manager - Bradford on Avon, Trowbridge and Warminster 

• Richard Rogers, (07771547522 or richard.rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk ) Strategic Engagement 
and Partnerships Manager - Melksham, Devizes and Pewsey 

• Graeme Morrison, (01225 713573 or graeme.morrison@wiltshire.gov.uk ), Strategic 
Engagement and Partnerships Manager - Westbury, Amesbury, Tidworth 

• Karen Linaker, (01722 434697 or karen.linaker@wiltshire.gov.uk) Strategic Engagement 
and Partnerships Manager - South West, Salisbury, Southern Wiltshire 
 

• David Holker, Area Board Support Officer (North) 

• Catherine Russell, Area Board Support Officer (South)  
 

The three vacant Area Board Delivery Officer roles and the central Area Board Support Officer role 
are currently being recruited to.  

Briefing prepared by: Rhys Schell, Service Manager, Engagement and Partnerships 

Report Date: 22/08/2022 
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Service: Post 16 Skills and Participation  

Date prepared:  8th August 2022 

Further enquiries to: Catherine Brooks – Employment and Skills Officer 

Direct contact: Catherine.brooks@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 

The Post 16 Skills and Participation team are on hand to support young people aged 16 – 17 years 
who are NEET (Not in Education, Employment or Training) or at risk of becoming NEET.  

 

The EET (Education, Employment or Training) service will work 1-1 with young people to support them 
and help them understand the local offer, whether that is Sixth Form, College, Traineeships or 
Apprenticeships. Or other local programmes which offer employability support, confidence building, life 
skills, functional skills in Maths and English for example.  

 
With the aim to re-engage them back into Education, Employment or Training.  

 

You can find more information and how to refer a young person – or yourself on our Work Wiltshire 
website – www.workwiltshire.co.uk/young  

 

The Work Wiltshire website also holds a vast amount of information around all things Employment and 
Skills, for the wider community, no matter your age for example apprenticeship information or for those 
with barriers to work and support for Ukraine refugees.  

 

Follow our Social Media pages for fresh content and local opportunities.  

 

Twitter - @WorkWiltshire 

Instagram - @young_workwiltshire – for young people  

 

Any questions or more information? Please email Catherine Brooks, Employment and Skills Officer  

 

Catherine.brooks@wiltshire.gov.uk  

 

Area Board Briefing Note –  

Post 16 Skills and Participation Offer 
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O 
 

MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: Tidworth Area Board 

Place: Collingbourne Kingston Village Hall 

Date:  30 May 2022 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 7.50 pm 

 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Kevin Fielding(Democratic Services Officer),(Tel): 01249 706612 or (e-mail) 
kevin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Chris Williams, Cllr Mark Connolly and Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager 
Kevin Fielding – Democratic Services Officer 

 
 
Total in attendance: 16 
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Minute 
No.. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

49   Election of Tidworth Area Board Chairman - 2022/23 

 It was agreed to defer the election of the Chairman as the Area Board was not 
quorate. 
 

50   Election of Tidworth Area Board Vice-Chairman - 2022/23 

 It was agreed to defer the election of the Vice-Chairman as the Area Board was 
not quorate. 
 

51   Welcome, Announcements and Introductions 

 Cllr Chris Williams welcomed everyone to the meeting of the Tidworth Area 
Board and advised that as Cllr Tony Pickernell had been incapacitated at very 
short notice, the meeting was now inquorate as only two members of the 
Tidworth Area Board were present. 
 
 It was agreed with the Democratic Services Officer and Community 
Engagement Manager that the election of the Area Board Chairman and Vice-
Chairman for 2022/23, the confirmation the minutes of the meeting held on 
Monday 21 March 2022, appointment of Lead Members to Outside Bodies & 
Working Groups and the grant funding would be deferred to a future meeting, 
which would be arranged as soon as possible. 
 

52   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Pickernell – Wiltshire Council. 
 

53   Declarations of Interest 

 There were no declarations of interest. 
 

54   Minutes 

 It was agreed to defer to the next meeting to be arranged. 
 

55   Appointment of Lead Members to Outside Bodies & Working Groups 

 It was agreed to defer to the next meeting to be arranged. 
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56   Police Update 

 Sgt Wakefield – Wiltshire Police presented the written update that was 
contained in the agenda pack. 
 

57   Fire & Rescue Update 

 The written update contained in the agenda pack was noted. 
 

58   Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) Update 

 Cllr Mark Connolly advised that there was nothing to update. 
 

59   Community Engagement Manager Update 

 Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager briefly outlined the     
following: 

 
Area Board Review  
 
That the Area Board model was introduced in 2009 and had delivered significant 
progress to develop stronger, more resilient and connected communities since 
its inception.  
 
That the overall objectives of the Area Boards remain consistent today however, 
in an operating model more than 12 years old it was natural that certain 
elements were subject of review and refresh to ensure they were meeting the 
current needs of local communities.  
 
That the aspiration of the review was to build on the excellent practice and 
evident success of the Area Boards and to address areas where there was 
inconsistency in practice and approach.  

 
That the number of boards, overall format, structure and local autonomy were 
not part of the review.  
 
That a period of research, analysis and review of data between the Cabinet 
Member, Portfolio Holder and key Officers had been carried out. 
 
That an Overview and Scrutiny process followed between January – March 
2022, had resulted in 24 recommendations.  
 
These were adopted into a single member decision paper on Area Board 
arrangements which was ratified on the 6 May 2022. 
  
 
Changes in the Grants Criteria 
 
That funding was available to voluntary and community sector organisations that 
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could show a need for financial support up to a total of £5,000. Town and Parish 
councils were eligible to apply for revenue funding, in respect of Youth Grants or 
Older and Vulnerable Adult Grants, where they were able to show a need for 
financial support.  
 
Matched funding requirement had reduced from £1,000 to £500. 

  
That applications must be received at least four weeks before an Area Board. 

 
That applications must highlight how they were meeting two aims of WC 
Business Plan and an Area Board local priority – grant system would reflect 
this. 

 
That an organisation could apply for a maximum of two projects/ bids per annum 
across all eighteen boards. Each project/ bid can request funding from up to 
three boards.  
 
 
Rural Youth Outreach Project - Suggested next steps for Tidworth Community 
Area 
 
Tidworth & Ludgershall 
 
To continue to support the establishment of a permanent youth offer in 
Ludgershall. This would include: 
 

 Contact Andrew Watson (Yellow Brick Road) who was working with 
young people on the Andover / Ludgershall boarder and also with the 
police. was it worth linking Andover & Ludgershall? There were already 
13 children under the radar. 

 

 Contact Tony Pickernell / Ludgershall Town Clerk as they may have a list 
of all the ex-volunteers and one or two maybe keen to step up again.  
 

 9 volunteers came forward at the Youth event, we need to re connect with 
those 9. We may need to put on another pop-up event with those 
volunteers on board and start the process of DBS etc and further training.  

 
Establish who else in the area is providing events/anything/special days for 
Youths? Link into these. 
 
Speak to leisure manager about promoting activities and providing others e.g. 
Ask Leisure centre manager why Wheelchair basketball has stopped as so 
many have mentioned they are missing it.  

 
Continue to promote Tidworth Youth Club. 

 
Work with the AWS and develop closer relationships including attending pop-up 
events and helping to promote their activities. 
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To consider how young people in the villages could access positive activities. 
 

Look at joint working across community areas such as mobile outreach, 
supporting existing clubs and organisations etc. 
 

60   Partner Updates 

 The following Partner updates were noted: 
 
CCG & Healthwatch - written 
 
  
Tidworth Town Council - written 
 
 
Ludgershall Town Council - written 
 
 
Everleigh Parish Council - written 
 
 
Chute & Chute Forest Parish Council 
 

 Various Jubilee events taking place. 
 

 
Coliingbourne Kingston/Ducis Parish Councils 
  

 Various Jubilee events taking place. 
 

 
Tidworth Garrison  
 

 Troops now returning from deployment in Finland. 
 

 Various Jubilee celebrations and events taking place. 
 

 Planning that Perham Down will aim to be carbon neutral by 2030.  The 
MOD will be engaging with local communities as the plans develop. 

 

61   Community Area Grants 

 It was agreed to defer to the next meeting to be arranged. 
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62   Future Meeting Dates 

 The next meeting of the Tidworth Area Board will be held on Monday 12 
September 2022 at Chute Village Hall. 
 

63   Close 
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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: Tidworth Area Board 

Place: TEN, Ludgershall Business Park 

Date:  13 June 2022 

Start Time: 4.00 pm 

Finish Time: 4.45 pm 

 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Kevin Fielding(Democratic Services Officer),(Tel): 01249 706612 or (e-mail) 
kevin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Chris Williams (Chairman), Cllr Mark Connolly and Cllr Tony Pickernell (Vice-
Chairman) 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Richard Rogers – Community Engagement Manager 
Kevin Fielding – Democratic Services Officer 
  

 
Total in attendance: 5 
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Minute 
No.. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

64   Election of Tidworth Area Board Chairman - 2022/23 

 Cllr Chris Williams was elected Tidworth Area Board Chairman - 2022/23. 
 

65   Election of Tidworth Area Board Vice-Chairman - 2022/23 

 Cllr Tony Pickernell was elected Tidworth Area Board Vice-Chairman - 2022/23. 
 

66   Apologies for Absence 

 There were none. 
 

67   Declarations of Interest 

 There were none. 
 

68   Chairman's Announcements, Welcome and Introductions 

 There were none. 
 

69   Appointment of Lead Members to Outside Bodies & Working Groups 

 The following appointment of Lead Members to Outside Bodies & Working 
Groups were made: 

 

 Local Highway and Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG) - Cllr Mark 
Connolly 
 

 Tidworth Community Area Partnership – Cllr Chris Williams 
 

 Tidworth Leisure Centre Executive Committee - Cllr Chris Williams 
 

70   Deciding on Area Board priorities for 2022/23 

 The Tidworth Area Board members were invited to appoint lead Councillor(s) 
representatives for each of the priority themes that they have selected: 

 

 Cllr Mark Connolly – Environmental 
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 Cllr Tony Pickernell - Health & Wellbeing 

 

 Cllr Chris Williams - Youth 
 

71   Community Area Grants 

 The Tidworth Area Board members agreed the following grant applications: 
 
Community Area Grants 
 
Collingbourne Pre-School awarded £1,752.95 for Collingbourne Pre-School 
outdoor classroom 
 
The Filmplace Collingbourne Ducis awarded £2,000 for The Filmplace 
community film show activity 
 
AWS Community Support awarded £1,312.50 for Forest School for all 
 
 
Youth Grant 
 
Tidworth Town FC awarded funding for the Pitch marker only with the 
condition that no more than 50% of the cost to be provided if total project 
cost is over £1,000 OR  no more than £500 plus 50% of cost over £500 if 
total project cost is under £1,000.  This is in line with the grants criteria 
 

72   Close 
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Your CPT - Amesbury
Inspector: Tina Osborn

Neighbourhood Sergeant: Sgt Alanna Wakeford

Amesbury Rural
PC Juliet Cox
PCSO Mary Carty
PCSO Michael Farebrother

Town Centre
PC Emma Smith
PCSO Mark Douse

Tidworth
PC Sharon Duggan
PCSO Dan Catterick

Ludgershall
PC Sharon Duggan
PCSO Pippa Brewer
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Performance – 12 Months to June 2022

Stop and Search information for Amesbury CPT

During the 12 months leading to May 2022, 71 stop and searches were 
conducted in the Amesbury area of which 50.7% related to a search for 
controlled drugs.

During 71.8% of these searches, no object was found. In 23.9% of cases, an 
object was found. Of these cases 71.8% resulted in a no further action 
disposal; 15.5% resulted in police action being taken; 7.0% resulted in an 
arrest.

Of the stop and search subjects who defined their ethnicity:
• White – 62 stop and searches
• Black or Black British – 1 stop and search
• Mixed – 1 stop and search

Crime Type Crime Volume % of Crime

Totals 2,833 100.0

Violence without injury 530 18.7

Violence with injury 466 16.4

Criminal damage 400 14.1

Stalking and harassment 312 11.0

Public order offences 251 8.9

Other crime type 874 30.9

• Wiltshire Police recorded crime reports a YoY increase 
of 10.5% in the 12 months to June 2022 and continues 
to have one of the lowest crime rates in the country per 
1,000 population.

• Wiltshire Police has seen a 18.1% increase in violence 
without injury crimes in the 12 months to June 2022.  

• In June 2022, we received:
• 9,427 ‘999’ calls, which we answered within 8 

seconds on average;
• 11,522 ‘101’ calls, which we answered within 16 

seconds on average;
• 12,522 CRIB calls, which we answered within 2 

minutes and 27 seconds on average.
• In June 2022, we also attended 1,718 emergency 

incidents within 9 minutes and 36 seconds on average.

Crime Type Crime Volume % of Crime

Totals 42,401 100.0

Violence without injury 7,456 17.6

Violence with injury 6,268 14.8

Criminal damage 5,139 12.1

Stalking and harassment 4,172 9.8

Public order offences 4,104 9.7

Other crime type 15,262 36.0

Force Amesbury CPT
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Performance – Hate Crime Overview

Number of 
Crimes

Change 
(number) Change (%)

Total 39 -4 -9.3%
Prejudice – Racial 25 -11 -30.6%
Prejudice – Sexual orientation 9 3 50.0%
Prejudice - Disability 5 1 25.0%
Prejudice - Religion 0 0 0.0%
Prejudice - Transgender 0 0 0.0%

Year on year comparison June 2021 to June 2022 (note: an individual crime can 
be tagged with more than one prejudice type e.g. sexual orientation & 
transgender)

Force Hate Crime (6 months to June 2022)

Hate Crime is reporting as stable, with a slight loss of 
seasonality since the impact of Covid. Volumes are now 
reporting flatter across the year. Year on year reporting 
increases in Transgenger and Sexual Orientation related 
hate which follows National trends.

Work by the Hate Crime Silver Scrutiny Panel on  hate 
crime video to raise awareness of Hate Crime and how 
to report it, including details surrounding how the 
Criminal Justice System responds to it is ongoing. There is 
an increased focus on Out of Court Disposal outcomes 
relating to Hate Crimes. 

Force Amesbury CPT
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Local Priorities & Updates

Priority Update

ASB
Officers have carried out targeted patrols in and around Holders Field, Sidbury Circular and Forest Court over the 
last month following complaints regarding ASB and excessive noise.  We have engaged with a number of youth 
and appropriate and proportionate action has been taken when dealing with any related offences.

Non dwelling 
burglaries

Whilst we have seen a significant reduction in reported non-dwelling burglaries across the area, we have 
continued to carry out a number of proactive operations throughout the summer months.  These proactive 
operations will continue in the coming months, to disrupt possible offending and gathering intelligence where 
possible.

Community Speed 
Watch

Officers from the neighbourhood and response teams have continued to support our CSW colleagues where 
possible out in the community.

Rural Crime
High visibility patrols conducted targeting Rural Crime, Poaching, Hare Coursing & Dog attacks on livestock at 
Viney’s Farm, Ratfyn Farm, Park Farm & Countess Farm. Heightened patrols at present due to increased national 
threat level in thefts of fertilizer & diesel.
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Local Priorities & Updates Continued

Priority Update

School Visits With the new school term commencing, the Neighbourhood team will be conducting regular schools visits and will 
continue to deliver schools talks on topics such as dangers of drug use, knife crime, ASB etc.

Rogue Traders
During the summer months we tend to receive reports of rogue traders operating across the area. Officers have 
carried out several proactive operations with our partner agencies. A number of persons have been checked with 
regards to the services they are advertising and providing to the community to ensure the work is legitimate. 

Vulnerability 
Patrols / Closure 
Notices

A number of Closure Notices on properties have been obtained in both Amesbury and Tidworth. This is to protect 
those vulnerable people living there and to deter visits by criminals who may wish to exploit them.  All premises 
have been regularly visited to provide reassurance to the residents and to enforce any potential breaches.
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Useful Links
For more information on Wiltshire Police’s performance please visit:

• PCC’s Website - https://www.wiltshire-pcc.gov.uk/

• HMICFRS Website - https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmicfrs/police-
forces/wiltshire/

• Police.uk - https://www.police.uk/pu/your-area/wiltshire-police/

• For information on what crimes and incidents have been reported in the 
Amesbury Community Policing Team area, visit     
https://www.police.uk/pu/your-area/wiltshire-police/amesbury/ to view a crime 
and incident map and find links to more detailed data
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Get Involved

Keep up to date with the latest news and 
alerts in your area by signing up to our 
Community Messaging service –
www.wiltsmessaging.co.uk

Follow your CPT on social media
• Amesbury Police Facebook
• Amesbury Police Twitter

Find out more information on your CPT area 
at: www.wiltshire.police.uk and here 
www.wiltshire-pcc.gov.uk
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LOCAL HIGHWAY FOOTWAY HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENT GROUP ACTION / NOTES LOG 
 

 Item Update  Who 

1.  

 Present: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chair:  
 
  
Apologies:  

  

2.  

     

3.  

 

 
 

2022-23 Allocation £22,170  
 
2021-22 Underspend of £8,708.63 
 
Available to allocated once existing commitments from 22/23 
are accounted for is £22,228.63 
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LOCAL HIGHWAY FOOTWAY HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENT GROUP ACTION / NOTES LOG 
 

 
GR stated LHFIGs will have additional responsibilities such as 
waiting restrictions, white lines, signs and footways (signs, 
stiles and improvements of WC maintained footways). 

4.  

 

Prior to the formation of LHFIGs, previously Parking & Waiting Restriction requests were processed centrally. Following Cabinet’s approval for the 
formation of the groups, these requests will be at the discretion of the groups to prioritise. 
 
The attached list details all the historic requests for the Tidwoth Community Area. 
 
The group must decide on whether to proceed with progression of these or to abandon. 
 
There is one outstanding request in the area – please see attached spreadsheet and request. 

5.  

a)  Ref 15-21-06 

Station Road, Tidworth 

Bend Warning / Chevron Signs 

Station Road in Tidworth is the main High Street with many 
shops and outlets, therefore creating a heavy traffic flow. There 
is already a 20mph speed limit on the main drag of the street, 
which appears to be working well. 

At the top of station road is a very sharp bend with a warning 
sign with two chevrons on it. 

There have been many incidents of cars speeding and 
crashing into the verges when coming from the North East 
direction of Perham Down. This has become a dangerous, 
downhill, sharp bend to the right. 

This subject was raised with the services committee of the 
town council, and it was proposed that Tidworth town council 
pay 25% towards the assessment for the installation of a 
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second Chevron sign on the bend at the top of Station Road.  
 

Work has now been completed. Issue to be closed and 
removed. 

 

b)  Ref 15-21-08 

Ludgershall, Castle Court 

Request for Street Name sign 

 

Castle Court has never ever had a Road Sign stating that it is 
Castle Court. 

NA confirmed that LTC had agreed to fund 25% of the 
implementation costs. 

Work has now been completed and invoiced. Issue to be 
closed and removed. 

 

  

c)  

Priority No 01 
 
Ref 15-20-3 
 
Collingbourne Kingston 
 
Request for Speed Limit 
Assessment 

The current 30mph zone and signage is failing to slow traffic 
down as it passes Aughton Junction. It is located so close to 
the Junction that traffic is only starting to slow down as it 
passes the Junction. This is creating a very dangerous 
situation for vehicles that are exiting the Junction on to the 
A338 
 
We would like the 30mph zone and signing to be moved 2-300 
yards north of its current positioning. This would allow traffic to 
slow down in consideration of the 30mph speed limit by the 
time they get to Aughton Junction. This would dramatically 
improve the position for vehicles exiting Aughton Junction. 
We would like to have a speed review conducted to verify our 
concerns and then move on to having the zone and signage 
moved north as indicated above. 
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RS confirmed that CKPC would fund 25% of the assessment 
costs.  After a discussion the group agreed to recommend to 
Tidworth Area Board for a speed limit assessment to be 
undertaken on the A338 in CK to assess if the existing 30 mph 
limit can be extended to the end of the present 40 mph limit. 
 
Approved 04.06.22 
 
GR to seek the lighting of the scheme to be funded by WC 
highways (£3-4K).  Group to fund 75% of and CKPC 25% of 
the remainder. Post meeting note:  GR confirmed the Group 
and CKPC will need to fund £9K of the cost (£6650 for the 
Group and £2350 from CKPC). 
 
Proposal has been added to works prtogramme for 22-23 and 
wil be progressed in due course. 
   

d)  Priority No.02 

Ref 15-21-02 

A338 Tidworth 

Parking Issues Outside Post 
Office 

The A338 outside of the Post Office is a very busy, often 
congested part of Pennings Road. There is a pedestrian 
pavement outside of the Post Office, Tattoo Parlour and Flower 
Shop. Outside the Flower Shop and Tattoo Parlour there is a 
short parking area/layby for clients. Outside the Post Office 
there is no parking but to the side there is an alley way to a 
residential building behind the Tattoo Parlour. 
The pedestrian pavement outside of the Post Office is often 
used for parking and causes many ructions, and more so now 
with social distancing and queues forming outside of it. There 
have been several nasty incidents where individuals have been 
rude to the Postmistress. 
There is also a pelican crossing to the right of the Post Office 
(as you look at it), so this area is a very busy, which does not 
need further complications of car parking on the pavement. 
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There is a clear need to have 2 or 3 bollards or other similar 
No Parking’ measures in front of the Post Office parking as 
agreed at the Tidworth Town Council Meeting dated the 13th 
April. 
 
No Objections to the TRO were received. Work has been 
ordered with the contractor. Awaiting implementation date. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

e)  Priority No 03 

Ref 15-21-09 

A338 Tidworth 

Ashdown Estate / South Drive  

Request for Dropped Kerb 
Crossing. 

The A338 south Tidworth has a newly completed estate, call 
The Ashdown Estate. There is a small roundabout at the 
junction with Rourke’s Drift, and opposite is South Drive. South 
Drive leads to Tedworth House and Park.  
Many families from the Ashdown Estate cross the road near 
the roundabout, to walk down South Drive to Tedworth Park, 
for recreational purposes, and to watch events that take place 
there. 
If they did not use South Drive, families would have to walk 
towards Hampshire Cross and access the park by the Avenue 
leading to Tedworth House, which is a very long diversion 
along a very busy main road. 
The Ashdown Residents have requested dropped kerbs near 
to the Rourke’s Drift roundabout to ease the situation, by 
enabling pushchairs, wheelchairs etc to cross the road more 
safely, and access South Drive, which is a much shorter route. 
Tidworth Town Council has agreed to pay 25% contribution 
towards the survey, to help make this popular road crossing 
safer. 

MC confirmed he had had a site visit with GR.  GR outlined the 
potential difficulties with providing an informal crossing point.  
The Group agreed to fund £2000 for a design to provide an 
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informal crossing 10m from the Northern end of the 
roundabout.    

Scheme has been allocated to an Engineer and preparatory 
work is underway to undertake the design. Topographical 
survey has now been completed (end March). Prepartory 
designs are underway.  

GR advised that a costed design should be ready for the next 
meeting. 

f)  Priority No 4 

Ref 15-21-10 

A338 Collingbourne Ducis 

A338 / A346 Church Street / 
High Street  

Junction Alteration 

 

Collingbourne Ducis continues to have issues with speeding 
across this junction and near misses on a weekly basis.  It is 
far too easy for vehicles to not slow down to a safe speed 
when turning left onto the High Street coming from Church 
Street due to the generous nature of the corner.  Our second 
issue with the roundabout is that no sooner does it get re-
painted but within a year it is noticeably getting worn away.  
Having a flat painted roundabout again means vehicles are no 
slowing sufficiently crossing the roundabout which has several 
close by entrances to driveways and the pub car park. 

Build Raised Roundabout and / or look at slowing down 
(Building Out) the corner from Church Street to the High Street 
coming from Tidworth direction 

It was agreed that Collingbourne Ducis put in requests for the 
schemes for discussion at the next meeting of the Group.  An 
assessment of options for the roundabout is likely to cost 
£2000.  

Scheme has been allocated to an Engineer and preparatory 
work is underway to undertake the design. Topographical 
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survey has now been completed (end March). Prepartory 
designs are underway. 

GR advised that a costed design should be ready for the next 
meeting. 

6. Other Priority schemes 

a)   

Ref 15-22-01 

Chute 

Forest Lane 

Request for Unsuitable for 
HGV Sign’s 

 

The lane is not suitable for HGV’s and despite there being a 
‘Not Suitable for HGV’s’ sign in place vehicles are still trying to 
access it.  The current sign has been damaged. 
 
I have received reports of damage in November and December 
2021 and believe that there were reports of damage before I 
took on the role. 
 
https://goo.gl/maps/52AudQ5JX5iudwLp9 
The ‘Not Suitable for HGV’s’ sign being replaced with ‘No 
HGV’s’ sign. 
 
MC asked if Chute had confirmed it would fund 25% of the 
cost.  GR stated this was not stated in the request.  MC to 
contact the Clerk for Chute to confirm. 

  

b)   

Ref 15-22-02 

Everleigh 

Footpath 8 

Request for replacement signs 

Everlight footpath 8 is a public footpath which starts from the 
netheravon Rd Everleigh footpath 200 metres South of the 
A342 in Everleigh and heads SE for about 1 kilometre to the 
vicinity of Weatherhill Firs. 
 

 Replace the Wiltshire Council public footpath sign at 
point A and cut the hedge 

 

 Erect an additional Wiltshire Council public footpath 
sign at point B in order to confirm the route for walkers. 
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RIS stated that CKPC have spare right of way direction signs. 
EPC could have if they wanted do the work themselves. 
GR to provide a DB with RoW officer details to discuss the 
scheme. CW stated that the AB has funding for footpaths too. 
 
 

7. Open / Other Issues 

a) 
    

8. New Issues 

a) 

 

Ref 15-22-03 

Tidworth 

Ordance Road 

Request for Improved 
Pedestrian Facilities 
 

Ordnance Road  SP9 7QB, runs from the new main 
roundabout in Tidworth along the A338 Pennings Road in 
Tidworth. It is the main route up to the old Ordnance Depot, 
now a business park, the Tidworth Leisure Centre on Nadder 
Road SP9 7QA, and the Clarendon Junior and Infant Schools 
on Wylye Road SP9 7QQ. It will also be the main route to the 
new Civic Centre once it has been built. The area is very 
congested especially at high peak times, including school 
opening and closing times. It becomes a bottle neck of traffic 
and pedestrians trying to cross Ordnance Road. 
 
Nadder Road and Wylye Road cut across Ordnance Road and 
is the main route for pedestrians to get to and from the 
schools. 
 
At the Full Town Council Meeting on 7th June 2022, 
Councillors agreed to pay a 30% contribution towards a survey 
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to help make this area more accessible, and safe for 
pedestrians to cross Ordnance Road by means of a zebra 
crossing. 

9. Other items 

a)  Tidworth to Perham Down 
Cyclepath. 

 

To be discussed   

10. AOB 

a) Tidworth Area Cycle Network 

Tidworth and 
Ludgershall Cycle Network.pdf

 
 
MA to update the map to take into account improvements since 

2013.  Group to consider future improvements required.  

 

GR advised that Government is likely to provide additional 

funding for cycling and walking schemes in future.  I B-P 

suggested that the Group should have schemes agreed and 

supported in preparation for this. 

 

MC suggested that TTC and LTC should review their networks 

and make recommendations to CATG of possible 

improvements to the foot and cycle networks.  CW suggested 

TAB also discuss the issue.   

 

NA request LTC review its network and suggest any 
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improvements to its network. 

 

MC/HJ request TTC review its network and suggest any 

improvements to its network. 

 

HJ confirmed that Tidworth TC had an aspiration for provide a 

joint foot and cycle path for the length of the path between 

Tidworth and Perham Down. 

 

MC to approach Ludgershall TC to see if it had considered the 

matter.  

Post meeting note: LTC confirmed they did not have any routes 

that needed improving at this stage.  

 

 

b) Empress Way Lining 

NA raised a safety issue of white lining that had worn away.  
RS confirmed after the meeting that it is the responsibility of the 
Developer to reinstate the lines through a S278 agreement. An 
email had been sent to say these are now a safety issue and 
this job now needs to be completed urgently. 
 
NA stated that speeding was now an issue due to the give way 

lines having been moved.  RS confirmed that a traffic island 

was to be placed at the informal crossing and other calming 

measures.   

 

RS had contacted the developer but was not aware if the white 
lining had been put in place.  AP asked if the proposed traffic 
island could be moved from the end of Empress Way to the rail 
crossing.   MC asked if the original buff road colouring could be 
re-instated at the informal crossing.  RS would contact 
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Development Control and report back at the next meeting. 
 
RS to provide a written update for circulation to members. 
 
Post meeting note: 
RS confirmed the crossing the crossing be placed on the right 
hand side of the junction as part of the planning condition, so 
unfortunately they will be unable to change this now. The 
developer is aiming to install this at the beginning of May. 
 
There is a meeting with the developer next week in which the 
lining will be discussed, and confirm the placement of this 
within the next couple of weeks. 
 

c) Collingbourne Kingston 

Discussion on Collision Reduction  
 
RiS stated there had been many discussions about accident 

and speed reductions on the A338.  He requested a more 

strategic look at the issue.   

 

The Group felt that whilst the Police and Crime Commissioner’s 
investment, announced at the November Area Board, in 
officers speed guns and support for Community Speed Watch 
are welcome, they do not solve the issues on the A338. 
 
Following a discussion, it was agreed that a combined 
approach between the Tidworth, Pewsey and Marlborough 
Area Boards to ensure WC provides a response to Highways 
England’s consultation on the M4 to Dorset Coast Conectivity 
Study that will assist with the A338.    
 
CW stated that the next AB was on 30 May and that he would 
update on progress with working with Pewsey and Marlborough 
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ABs. 
 
The Area Board seek support from the Pewsey and 
Marlborough Area Boards to  ensure WC provides a response 
to Highways England’s consultation on the M4 to Dorset Coast 
Conectivity Study that will assist with the A338. 
 

d) Collingbourne Ducis 

 
Church Street – Kerbing Improvements 
 
PK and DD requested kerb improvements in Church Street as 
HGVs are eating into the bank next to a footpath.  GR 
suggested waiting for this to be done if the road was to be 
resurfaced.  RS to check if the road is on the five-year 
programme. 
 
RS confirmed this matter was not on the five-year maintenance 
programme.  However, it has been added to the kerbing team’s 
list of sites and depending on funding next year, it could be 
done then.  If not, MC stated we would review the issue then. 
 
RS confirmed the budget for 2022/2023 is still awaited.  RS to 
report to the next meeting. 
 
As RS was not available for this meeting, MC stated she should 
send a written report for members of the Group.  RS provide a 
written update for circulation to Members. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

e) Perham Down bus route 

NT queried if any news had come back from the bid to improve 
the bus service for Perham Down.  
 
MC stated Wiltshire Council would not know until the summer 
whether it had received Government funding that could fund 
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Tidworth Local Highway Footway Improvement Group  

 

Highways Officer – Gareth Rogers 

 

 

this. 
 
MC to chase Wiltshire Council before the next meeting. 
 

f) Footpath Maintenance 

As CATG’s will have powers to fund footpath repairs and right 
of way styles to be replaced for example, GR advised that 
Parish and Town Councils should look at issues they would 
want attened to so that come Aprils meeting of the Group, there 
is a list that can be worked on with RS. MC stated he would 
send an email to the Town and Parish Councils. 
 
MC reported that only one PC had responded (the Everleigh 
PC request previously discussed), though Tidworth TC were to 
discuss the matter next week.  MC asked that LTC and PCs 
provide requests for the next meeting.  
 
 

 

 

11. Date of Next Meeting: October 2022. 
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Tidworth CATG
FINANCIAL SUMMARY 

BUDGET 2022-23
LHFIG ALLOCATION 2022-23 £22,170.00

2020-21 Underspend £8,708.63

Contributions
Tidworth TC £500.00 A338 / South RD Topo - (To be invoiced 22/23)
Collingbourne Ducis £500.00 Church St / High St Topo - (To Be invoiced 22/23)
Collingbourne Kingston PC £2,350.00 A338 Speed limit

Total Budget £34,228.63

Actual 
xxxxx £0.00
xxxxx £0.00
xxxxx £0.00
xxxxx £0.00
xxxxx £0.00
xxxxx £0.00

 Commitments 
A338 Tidworth Post Office Parking Restrictions £3,000.00
A338 Collingbourne Kingston Speed Limit £9,000.00
xxxxx
xxxxx
xxxxx
xxxxx

Total commitment £12,000.00

Remaining Budget £22,228.63 Underspend
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Communities to have more say on the 
highways issues that matter most 

Wiltshire Council Cabinet has approved plans to change Community Area 
Transport Groups (CATGs) into Local Highway and Footway Improvement 
Groups (LHFIGs) - and increase funding for community highways projects. 

On 26 April 2022 Wiltshire Council Cabinet approved plans to 
change Community Area Transport Groups (CATGs) into Local 
Highway and Footway Improvement Groups (LHFIGs) - and 
increase funding for community highways projects. 

The 18 new LHFIGs - one for each community area in Wiltshire - 
will be made up of local Wiltshire Council members, town and 
parish council representatives, and stakeholders from the local 
community. They will be tasked with identifying small-scale local 
highways projects in their area to improve safety and encourage 
walking and cycling. 

The key difference between the new LHFIGs and the former 
CATGs is that the new groups will be able to improve or repair 
existing infrastructure such as highways and footways, while still 
investing in new infrastructure, as the previous CATGs could. 

The new bodies will also be able to access more funding - 
£400,000 in total, with the exact allocation for each area based on 
geographical size and population. This funding comprises £250,000 
and £150,000 for officer resource to administer, realise and advise 
on the projects. There is also a central £250,000 substantive fund 
that LHFIGs can apply to annually to help fund larger highways 
projects. 

Cllr Dr Mark McClelland, Cabinet Member for Transport, 
said: These new LHFIGs will build on the success of CATGs and 
enable communities to focus on the highways priorities that matter 
most to them. The new groups meet two key areas of our business 
plan - ensuring that communities are well connected and that 
services meet local needs. 
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LHFIGs report into the local area board, so if anyone has any 
highways issues in their area that they'd like to improve, they 
should contact their local area board in the first instance for support 
and advice. 

This is far from just a name change, and what we've agreed will 
see significantly more investment into local highways. 

We look forward to the new LHFIGs beginning in the coming 
months, and for the first highways community priorities to be 
realised across the county. 

Once the LHFIG groups are operational, the groups remit will be 
reviewed after six months to ensure effectiveness and capacity. 

To read the full Cabinet report, people can go to:  
 
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=141&MId=1
4349 
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Update for Wiltshire Area Boards 
 

June 2022 
 

BSW ICS update 
 
The Health and Care Act received Royal Assent in April 2022 with changes coming 

into force from 1 July 2022. 
 
At the heart of the changes brought about by the Act is the formalisation of 

integrated care systems (ICSs) and the dissolution of Clinical Commissioning 
Groups (CCGs). Bath and North East Somerset will be part of the Banes, Swindon 
and Wiltshire (BSW) ICS. ICSs are partnerships that bring providers and 

commissioners of NHS services together with local authorities and other local 
partners to collectively plan health and care services to meet the needs of their local 
population. There is a strong emphasis on working collaboratively together, instead 

of competition. 
 
BSW ICS will be made up of two parts: an integrated care board (ICB) and an 

integrated care partnership (ICP). ICBs will be tasked with the commissioning and 
oversight of most NHS services and will be accountable to NHS England for NHS 
spending and performance. ICPs will bring together a wider range of partners, not 

just the NHS, to develop a plan to address the broader health, public health, and 
social care needs of the population. ICSs have the potential to reach beyond the 
NHS to work alongside local authorities and other partners to address the wider 

determinants of health. As part of the establishment of the new Integrated Care 
System at BSW, the Bath and North East Somerset Integrated Care Alliance (ICA) 
also goes live on 1 July 2022. 

 

Wiltshire Place Director 
 
Fiona Slevin-Brown has been confirmed as the new Director of Place for Wiltshire 
and will join the Bath and North East Somerset, Swindon and Wiltshire Integrated 

Care Board (BSW ICB). 
 

Fiona is currently Managing Director and Integrated Care System Lead for Urgent 

and Emergency Care in the Frimley Health and Care ICS, she is a registered 
clinician, who joined the NHS in 1992. She served as Deputy Director of Clinical 
Services and Head of Business Development at NHS Berkshire West before taking 

the role of Deputy Managing Director and Chief Operating Officer for Community 
Health Services. This was followed by an Interim Managing Director position with 
Berkshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust, who then appointed her as the 
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Regional Director for Berkshire West, leading on the delivery of community, mental 
health and learning disability services for a population of more than 500,000 people. 

She has extensive Board level experience and has held senior roles in both provider 
and commissioning organisations.  
 

Covid-19 Summer Boosters 
 

People in Bath and North East Somerset, Swindon and Wiltshire who are eligible for 
the Covid-19 spring booster vaccine, but have yet to come forward, are being 
encouraged to go and get their boosters. Having the top-up dose before the end of 
June will not only provide protection during the summer months, but will also ensure 

people will be able to receive the autumn booster jab as soon as the vaccines 
become available.   
 

Currently, people aged 75 and over, as well as care home residents and those aged 
12 and above with a weakened immune system, are eligible for the spring booster 
vaccine.  Getting the top-up dose, which for most people will be their fourth Covid-19 

vaccine, is the best way to prolong the immune-boosting effects of previous 
vaccinations, which should keep serious cases of coronavirus at bay. 
 

Spring booster jabs can be booked online at www.nhs.uk.  The site also contains up-
to-date information on the local venues that are providing the vaccine but do not 
require patients to have a pre-booked appointment. 

 

Devizes Health Centre 
 
Progress is continuing with the build of the new health centre located in Marshall 
Road, Devizes.  The new flagship centre is due to open in Autumn 2022 and will 

bring an extensive range of services from several different health and care providers 
together under one roof.  
 

Devizes Health Centre will be leading the field in sustainable design, as one of a 
small number of ‘Net Zero’ health facilities across England. The site will have an 
energy EPC rating of A+, and will utilise green technology, such as heat pumps and 

solar panels to generate electricity and heat to serve the building.   
 
As well as replacing the services at the existing Devizes Community Hospital, the 

centre will house a new on-the-day primary care team and become the home for a 
range of community-based services, such as blood testing, physiotherapy, 
audiology, podiatry, diabetes, and mental health.   

 

Redevelopment of the former Devizes Community Hospital 
 
The old Devizes Community Hospital on New Park Road is no longer fit for purpose 
and healthcare services will relocate to the new £10.9m Health Centre (as detailed 

above).  NHS Property Services is the freehold owner of the old Community Hospital 
site and is preparing to submit an outline planning application for the redevelopment 
of the site once all services have relocated to the new facility. 
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The redevelopment proposals will deliver up to 59 new homes as well as commercial 
space at a sustainable location close to Devizes Town Centre. The historic hospital 

buildings on the eastern side of the site, which form part of the town’s Conservation 
Area, will be retained and refurbished as part of the redevelopment proposals. 
 

Before submitting an outline planning application for the redevelopment, NHS 
Property Services has created a consultation website to provide the community with 
information about the plans, and to provide an opportunity to provide feedback on 

the proposals and how it can align with their aspirations for local housing and the 
redevelopment of this important part of Devizes’ Wharf Area on the southern banks 
of the Kennet & Avon Canal. 

 
More information about the emerging proposals can be found on this link: 
https://devizeshospitalredevelopment.com/staging/index.php?contentid=35 and 

feedback can be submitted by completing a questionnaire here: 
https://devizeshospitalredevelopment.com/staging/index.php?contentid=57 
 

Please ensure all feedback and comments are submitted by 12 noon on Friday 22 
July 2022.  There will also be a drop-in exhibition to ensure those who are unable to 
get online have an opportunity to view the plans and have their say. This will take 

place on 12 July between 2pm and 7:30pm at The Cheese Hall, Devizes Town Hall, 
St. John's Street, Devizes, Wiltshire SN10 1BN. 
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It’s been another challenging year 
dominated by the consequences of 
Covid-19, but we’ve continued to be your 
champion for health and social care 
services and make sure your voice is 
heard by those who plan and run services. 

Championing What Matters to You, our 
annual report, showcases how we’ve been 
making a difference during difficult times. 

The year in numbers 

In the past year (2021-22):

•	 4,400 people have shared their 
experiences with us.

•	 7,140 people have accessed our advice 
and information online or contacted us 
with questions about local support.

•	 We have published 12 reports and 
made 78 recommendations to services 
to make health and care better in 
Wiltshire.

•	 We have 40 volunteers helping us to 
carry out our work, giving 1,480 hours of 
their own time.

Looking ahead

As ever the work doesn’t stop there. We’ll 
be looking at how our survey, which 
gathered the views of patients and staff 
on access to GP services during Covid-19, 
will bring about improvements to services 
across the south of England. 

Our priorities for 2022/23 are:
•	 Primary Care – continuing the previous 

year’s work.
•	 Mental health – with a focus on 

learning disabilities and autism.
•	 Children and young people – sexual 

health.
•	 Hospital discharge – exploring the links 

between discharge and social care. 

Catharine Symington, Interim Manager at 
Healthwatch Wiltshire, said: “Thank you to 
everyone who has taken the time to share 
their experiences with us during what has 
been another difficult 12 months.

“With the introduction of the new 
Integrated Care System on 1 July, there 
are lots of changes expected within the 
health and care system and we want to 
make sure that local people continue 
to play a key role in helping to shape 
services. 

“Please keep sharing your experiences 
with us so that we can champion your 
views and needs both locally and 
nationally.”

Area Board Update
August 2022

01225 434218 			   info@healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 	 healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 

Championing what matters to 
you through difficult times
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 The Castle Practice will be sending out invitations shortly for Flu and Covid-19 
booster injections, as per their notification below. 
 

Flu Vaccinations and Covid-19 Boosters 

We will be offering Flu vaccinations and COVID-19 boosters according 
to the following groups: 

 Care Home residents 
 Adults 65 years and older 
 Carers (including young carers aged 16 years plus) 
 Frontline health and social care workers 
 persons aged 5 to 49 years in a clinical risk group, 
 persons aged 5 to 49 years who are household contacts of people 

with immunosuppression 
 All adults aged 50 years and over. 

 
Invitations will be sent out shortly, with vaccinations starting on Saturday 17th 
September at Tidworth Leisure Centre.  We will be offering Flu and Covid at 
the same time. 

We will be contacting you by telephone, text and letter. 

Vaccinations will be offered to our older patients first, however we will try to 
vaccinate patients from the same household at the same time for your 
convenience. 

If you are uncertain whether you fit into one of these groups, please only 
contact us if you have not received an invitation by the end of October. 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Tidworth, Netheravon, Bulford Garrison 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

12 Sep 22 

 

 

Headlines/Key successes 
 

 

 Return of 1 R Welsh, imminent deployment of 1 RRF 
 

 

 The churn of training Ukrainians, training regime and deployments. 
 

 

 Integrated Review will continue to be fielded, affected by Op MOBILISE 
 

 
Projects  
 

 

 Recent success of open-air cinema on Esso Fields 

 

 

 Awaiting lease of 40mx18m of Esso Field for new skate park. 

 

 

 Remembrance Day commemorations. 

 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

  

 

 

  

 

 

  

 
 
Signed: <Electronically Signed> 

Date:    6 Sep 22 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Tidworth Town Council 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

12 September 2022 

 

 

Headlines/Key successes 
 

 

 Work commenced on the new Civic Centre and Community Policing Team hub of 30 

August 2022. 

 

 

 Two open air cinema events held during school holidays – most successful so 
far. 

 

 

  

 

 
Projects  
 

 

 The Council will be consulting on a skate/BMX park later in the month. 

 

 

 Reports are being prepared for a planning application for allotments. 

 

 

  

 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 Community litter pick is taking place on 17 September at 10AM at the TLC. 

 

 

 The annual Mortuary Chapel open day with tea and cakes will be on 24 September.  

 

 

  

 
 
Signed: Mark Connolly 

Date:    24 Aug 22 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Ludgershall Town Council 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

12 September 2022 

 

 

Headlines/Key successes 
 

 

 Jubilee Celebrations in Ludgershall were a huge success, leading to many 
requests of can we do this again.   

 

 

 Temporary office in Castledown Business Park working well and new staff 
settling in. 

 

 

 

 
Projects  
 

 

 Ongoing problems with new office due to leak and then flood. Opening now 
postponed till end November or early December. 

 

 

 Expansion of Skatepark – new quotes requested 
 

 

 Starting talks re using S106 monies for a MUGA/MUSA  
 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 13th November Remembrance Sunday, Parade, Service & Wreath Laying 
 

 

 25th November Christmas Lights Switch on 
 

 

 4th December Christmas Fayre with Santa 
 
 
Signed:  

Date:     
 

     

Page 59





 

Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town 
Council 
 

Collingbourne Kingston Parish Council 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

12 September 2022 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

 

Headlines/Key successes 
 

 

 WC approval to move the 30mph speed limit 100m north of existing position at the 

northern end of Collingbourne Kingston 

 

 

 Improved partnership working with the newly appointed Parish Steward resulting 
in improvement to various footways. 

 

 

 Very successful Platinum Jubilee celebration held on the Rec comprising of a 1950’s 

style afternoon tea, followed by an evening BBQ with band and bar.  

 

 
Projects  
 

 

 Proposed tree works on the Rec to counter Ash Dieback and also to lift crowns of 

remaining trees. 

 

 

 Replanting of new disease resistant tree species on the Rec. 

 

 Development of playground area to encompass play equipment for 12-15 age group 

using funding from a local Trust and Matched funding from industry.  

 

 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 Next council meeting 13/9/2022 at 18:30 in CKVH. 

 

 

  

 

 

  

 
 
Signed: Philip Palmer 

Date:    29/8/2022 
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Update for Tidworth Area Board 
 

 

 

Name of Parish/Town Council 
 

Everleigh Parish Council 

Date of Area Board Meeting 
 

12th September 2022 

 

 
Headlines/Key Successes 
 

 Our village celebration of the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee took place on Thursday 2nd June at the 
playground/Jubilee field, starting at 5pm. Turnout was high with about 80 villagers enjoying a 
glorious sunny evening overlooking Salisbury Plain. The event consisted of a BBQ and 
games/activities such as egg + spoon, sack and 3 legged races, rounders, volleyball and golf 
pitch + putt. Festivities culminated with the lighting of a superb bonfire beacon at 9.45pm to 
synchronise with beacons across the nation. Congratulations go to the many volunteers who 
worked hard to organise such a memorable occasion. This event was very popular.  

 

 Team Everleigh will be taking part in fun games with Collingbourne Ducis and Kingston on 
Saturday 3rd September at the St Andrew’s Church Fete at the Ducis Village Hall and recreation 
ground. Events include races (egg + spoon, 3 legged, relay and dash & splash), welly wanging, 
and tug of war.  This promises to be a really good community event with our neighbours from the 
Collingbournes. 
 

 
Projects  
 

 

 We continue to make good progress on our Everleigh Enhancement plans: flower planters are 
now in position at the playground, in The Street, in West View, on Marlborough Road and in 
Lower Everleigh. Minor amendments have been made to our new village property map to assist 
visitors and delivery drivers, and we now intend to position it on the wooden fence by the Crown 
bus stop layby. 

 

 
Forthcoming events/Diary dates 
 

 

 There are two events at St Peter’s Church planned for the remainder of this year. Firstly, a 
Harvest Festival Service will take place on Saturday 8th October at 3pm.  Then, a Christmas 
Carol Service is scheduled for Saturday 10th December at 5pm and will be followed by mulled 
wine and mince pies. 

 

 A village litter pick will take place on Saturday 22nd October, meeting up at The Crown bus 
shelter at 11am and finishing by 1230pm.   

 

 An Everleigh Bonfire Night will be held on Saturday 5th November, starting from 6.30pm on 
Jubilee Field (opposite the playground). 

 

 
Signed:  DENIS BOTTOMLEY, Chairman Everleigh Parish Council 

Date:    25th August 2022 
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Report To Tidworth Area Board

Date of Meeting Monday, 12 September 2022

Title of Report Tidworth Area Grant Report




Purpose of the Report
To provide detail of the grant applications made to the Tidworth Area Board.
These could include; community area grants, health
and wellbeing, young persons grants and Area Board initiatives.
To document any recommendations provided through sub groups.




Area Board Current Financial Position
Community Area
Grants

Young People Health and Wellbeing

Awarded To Date

Current Balance

Balance if all grants are agreed based on
recommendations




Grant Funding Application Summary
Application
Reference

Grant Type Applicant Project Total
Cost

Requested

ABG701 Community Area
Grant

Chute Cricket
Club

Chute Cricket Club New Cricket Nets
and Strip

£2490.00 £1245.00

Project Summary:

Chute Cricket Club are actively recruiting youngsters and teenagers from the village to be more active and fit and play
cricket. In order to practice they need cricket nets and we are looking at mobile frames and nets that can be moved onto the
cricket square.




1. Background
Area Boards have authority to approve funding under powers delegated to them. Under the Scheme of Delegation Area Boards must
adhere to the Area Board Funding and Grants Criteria.
This document is available on the council’s website.



Three funding streams are available to the Area Board, each with an annually awarded amount. These funding streams are as follows:

Community Area Grants (capital)
Young People (revenue)
Health and Wellbeing (revenue)

The Area Board will be advised of the funding available prior to their first meeting of each financial year.




Opening Balance For   2022/2023 £ 16,353.00 £ 16,710.00 £ 7,700.00

£ 3,725.95 £ 1,312.50 £ 0.00

£ 12,627.05 £ 15,397.50 £ 7,700.00

£ 11,382.05 £ 15,397.50 £ 7,700.00
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2. Main Considerations
2.1. Councillors need to be satisfied that the applications meet the requirements as set out in the Area Board Funding and Grants
Criteria and that the health and wellbeing and young persons funding guidelines have been adhered to.



2.2. Councillors must ensure that the distribution of funding is in accordance with the Scheme of Delegation to Area Boards.



2.3. Councillors need to consider any recommendations made by sub groups of the Area Boards.




3. Environmental & Community Implications
Grant funding will contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of cultural, social and community activity and
wellbeing in the
community area, the extent of which will be dependent upon the individual project.




4. Financial Implications
Councillors must ensure that the Area Board has sufficient funding available to cover the grants awarded.




5. Legal Implications
There are no specific legal implications related to this report.




6. Human Resources Implications
There are no specific human resources implications related to this report.




7. Equality and Inclusion Implications
Community Area Boards must fully consider the equality impacts of their decisions in order to meet the Council’s Public Sector Equality
Duty.



Community Area Grants will give local community and voluntary groups, Town and Parish Council’s equal opportunity to receive funding
towards
community based projects and schemes where they meet the funding criteria.




8. Safeguarding Implications
The Area Board has ensured that the necessary policies and procedures are in place to safeguard children, young people and vulnerable
adults.



No unpublished documents have been relied upon in the preparation of this report.




Report Author
Richard Rogers, Community Engagement Manager, Richard.Rogers@wiltshire.gov.uk
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